

PERSPECTIVE

RESEARCHERS AT ISEAS – YUSOF ISHAK INSTITUTE ANALYSE CURRENT EVENTS

Singapore | 22 February 2023

Why Is China's Global Security Initiative Cautiously Perceived in Southeast Asia?

Hoang Thi Ha*



Journalists watch a screen showing China's President Xi Jinping delivering a speech during the opening of the Boao Forum for Asia (BFA) Annual Conference 2021 in Boao, south China's Hainan province on 20 April 2021. STR/AFP.

^{*} Hoang Thi Ha is Senior Fellow and Co-coordinator of the Regional Strategic and Political Studies Programme, ISEAS – Yusof Ishak Institute.





EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- The Global Security Initiative (GSI) launched by President Xi Jinping in April 2022

 contains broad general principles that reiterate China's previous foreign policy and security statements.
- The GSI is the latest expression of China's international discourse that seeks to challenge the Western-led global governance system, and especially to de-legitimise the US role in Asia and advocate an exclusivist approach to Asian security governance.
- According to the State of Southeast Asia survey 2023, the region's overall reaction to the GSI is rather ambivalent and cautious as they fear that the GSI will increase US-China tensions and intensify pressure on regional states to take sides.
- Judging by their official statements, mainland Southeast Asian states, except Vietnam, appear to be more accommodating towards the GSI while maritime Southeast Asian states are more cautious.
- There is a gap between the GSI's moralistic posturing and the manifested reality of China's nationalistic foreign policy, especially in situations where China's interests collide with those of its neighbouring states, such as the South China Sea disputes.
- Southeast Asian countries' caution towards the GSI, in contrast to their support for China's Global Development Initiative, indicates the dichotomy between their reservations about China's role as a security provider and their appreciation of China's role as an economic partner.
- The GSI can still gain traction in non-traditional and non-military areas, for example in law enforcement cooperation that cuts across the need to protect China's overseas interests and to provide political/public security in some mainland Southeast Asian states.





INTRODUCTION

Chinese President Xi Jinping proposed the Global Security Initiative (GSI) at the Boao Forum for Asia annual conference on 21 April 2022. The GSI is encapsulated in "six commitments": (i) pursuing common, comprehensive, cooperative and sustainable security; (ii) respecting the sovereignty and territorial integrity of all countries; (iii) abiding by the purposes and principles of the UN Charter; (iv) taking the legitimate security concerns of all countries seriously; (v) peacefully resolving differences and disputes between countries through dialogue and consultation; and (vi) maintaining security in both traditional and non-traditional domains.¹

On 21 February 2023, China released the GSI concept paper which elaborates on the "six commitments" and identifies priorities areas of cooperation. According to the concept paper, the mechanisms for the GSI implementation include various Chinese initiatives at the UN system and Chinese engagement with the Global South via multiple multilateral platforms over which China has strong ownership and influence, namely the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO), BRICS cooperation, the Conference on Interaction and Confidence Building Measures in Asia (CICA), and the Lancang-Mekong Cooperation (LMC), among others.² As China's near-abroad and being situated at the heart of the Indo-Pacific region, Southeast Asia is arguably one of the most critical constituencies of the GSI. It is listed as the first region in the GSI concept paper's priorities of cooperation, followed by the Middle East, Africa, Latin America and the Caribbean, and Pacific island countries. This article examines the strategic rationale behind the GSI and how it has been received and perceived in Southeast Asia.

WHAT DOES THE GSI STAND FOR?

The GSI with its "six commitments" is contained within only one paragraph but its strategic rationale is organically linked to other parts of Xi's entire speech, especially those promoting "Asian cooperation", "Asian unity" and "Asian family". This, coupled with the fact that Xi chose the Boao Forum to launch the GSI, suggests that China's strategic gaze remains intensely focused on Asia where it is locked in a contest for primacy with the US. The GSI is in large part an extension of China's New Asian Security Concept introduced by Xi himself at the 2014 Boao Forum which appeals to non-Western sentiments, de-legitimises the US role in Asia and advocates an exclusivist approach to Asian security governance.³

The "six commitments" of the GSI are long embedded in China's national and international security discourse. It consolidates the basic norms of modern China's foreign policy codified in the Five Principles of Peaceful Co-existence, including respect for sovereignty and territorial integrity and non-interference. The GSI also replays the terms "common, comprehensive, cooperative and sustainable security" from the New Asian Security Concept. The only new addition to the GSI is the commitment "to take the legitimate security concerns of all countries seriously" which derives from the 'indivisible security' concept. This concept was first coined in the Cold War-era 1975 Helsinki Final Act and then the 1990 Charter of Paris for New Europe which stated that "security is indivisible and the security of every participating State is





inseparably linked to that of all the others."⁴ The Charter, however, also "fully recognize[s] the freedom of States to choose their own security arrangements", a key principle that both China and Russia wilfully overlook.

While the logic of 'indivisible security' – i.e. the pursuit of one's security should not be at the expense of others' security – seems straightforward, its interpretation and application are highly subjective, especially in terms of defining the threshold of "at the expense of other's security". This concept has become particularly controversial after Russia invaded Ukraine in 2022 using the pretext that NATO's eastward expansion jeopardised Russia's security interests. Although China stops short of endorsing Russia's action, Beijing is aligned with Moscow in attributing the cause of the war to NATO and the West, and has actively propagated this narrative. A couple of weeks before Russia's invasion, Moscow and Beijing signed the 4 February 2022 joint statement, evoking 'indivisible security' to oppose NATO's expansion and vowing that both countries would "stand against attempts by external forces to undermine security and stability in their common adjacent regions", namely Europe for Russia and Asia for China.⁵ As such, 'indivisible security' would potentially become a new sound bite and normative device for China to advance its longstanding geopolitical end goal, namely to dismantle the US' alliance system and security partnerships which Beijing sees as detrimental to its own security and hegemonic ambitions in the region.

The GSI should also be perceived in the broader context of China's push to reform the global governance system to better suit its interests and values, alongside the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and Global Development Initiative (GDI), among others. The GSI now becomes the overarching framework for multiple Chinese security initiatives at the UN and in the Global South that seek to challenge the Western-led global system and project itself as a leader in the global governance and security architecture. 7 Xi's speech at the 2022 Boao Forum and subsequent Chinese commentaries on the GSI are full of tropes framing China as a responsible actor – e.g. in enabling the world's response to the Covid-19 pandemic, poverty reduction and economic recovery – versus the US and its allies that engage in "exclusive, bloc politics", "decoupling", "supply chain disruption" and "maximum pressure". The most common refrain is that the GSI reflects "true multilateralism", advocates "democracy in international relations", and offers "a new type of security path of dialogue rather than conflict, forming partnerships rather than alliances, and win-win rather than zero-sum outcomes". 8 Of note, the GSI has also been used to undermine US-led efforts to rally international punitive measures against Russia, including what China views as "the wanton use of unilateral sanctions and long-arm jurisdiction".9

Another angle that needs further examination is the nexus between the GSI and China's Comprehensive National Security (CNS) concept. Introduced in 2014, the CNS reflects Xi Jinping's thinking about national security that aims to realise the "unity of political security, people's security and national interests". ¹⁰ Under this concept, national security covers multiple types of security, with "political security" at the top as well as other areas of consequence to international security such as "security of overseas interests", "resource security", "space security", "polar security" and "deep-sea security". ¹¹ In April 2022, China and the Solomon Islands inked a security agreement that allows China, upon the Solomon Islands' request, to send its "police, armed police, military personnel and other law enforcement and armed forces to Solomon Islands to assist in maintaining social order"; such





Chinese forces can also be used "to protect the safety of Chinese personnel and major projects in the Solomon Islands". ¹² The agreement is a clear example of the convergence between the protection of Chinese overseas interests and the imperative to ensure regime security of the host country, which provides a perfect condition for China to expand its military footprint in this strategic location.

SOUTHEAST ASIA'S AMBIVALENT AND CAUTIOUS RESPONSE

Southeast Asians Are Cautious and Ambivalent about the GSI

While receptions of the GSI vary across Southeast Asian countries, the overall reaction has been rather muted and cautious. According to the State of Southeast Asia 2023 survey, 44.5% of respondents express little or no confidence that the GSI will benefit the region versus 27.4% who feel confident or very confident. The sense of ambivalence and uncertainty is also palpable as 28% choose the 'no comment' option. Respondents from Brunei, Cambodia and Laos are most supportive of the GSI while those from Myanmar, Vietnam, Indonesia are most cautious, followed by the Philippines, Thailand, Malaysia and Singapore.

Table 1: How Confident Are You in China's Global Security Initiative to Benefit the Region?

(State of Southeast Asia survey 2023)

	Little/no	No comment	Confident/very
	confidence		confident
ASEAN	44.5%	28%	27.4%
Brunei	21.7%	20.8%	57.5%
Cambodia	16.4%	34.3%	49.3%
Indonesia	59.5%	21.5%	19%
Laos	19.7%	45.8%	34.6%
Malaysia	44.4%	30.6%	25%
Myanmar	68.7%	23.5%	7.8%
Philippines	52.6%	29.3%	18.2%
Singapore	44.2%	32.2%	23.6%
Thailand	52.1%	20.1%	27.8%
Vietnam	66.2%	22.1%	11.7%

The above results largely mirror the official responses from most Southeast Asian governments to the GSI (except for Myanmar¹⁴ and Thailand). The outcome documents of Xi's recent meetings with the Vietnamese, Indonesian, Singaporean and Philippine leaders suggest the latter's cautious position vis-à-vis the GSI, in contrast to their warm embrace of the GDI. The Chinese read-out of Xi's meeting with Singapore Prime Minister Lee Hsien Loong in November 2022 said that both sides would pursue the GDI but made no reference to the GSI. Speaking at an international conference in May 2022, Lee voiced Singapore's support for the GDI but refrained from any mention of the GSI. Like Singapore, Malaysia has stayed silent on the initiative – the read-outs from both Malaysia and China regarding the Wang Yi-





Saifuddin meeting in July 2022 did not mention the GSI and focused mainly on economic cooperation.¹⁷ As for Vietnam, according to the joint statement on the occasion of Vietnam Communist Party (VCP) general secretary Nguyen Phu Trong's visit to Beijing in October 2022, Vietnam recognises China's GSI only on the basis of the goals and principles of the UN Charter while expressing its support for and readiness to participate in the GDI.¹⁸ Likewise, the joint press statement during Indonesia's President Joko Widodo's visit to China in July 2022 simply stated that Indonesia "takes note of the Global Security Initiative" but said much more about bilateral cooperation to implement the GDI, including development-oriented financing, cooperation in health, agriculture, poverty alleviation, food security, green development and digital economy.¹⁹

Typical of the Southeast Asian hedging position, the GSI is mentioned in their high-level joint statements with China but with certain qualifications. First, Southeast Asian countries are willing to consider the GSI so long as it conforms to the principles of the UN Charter and the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation in Southeast Asia (TAC) to which China is a party. Second, further details and communication on the GSI are needed to explore future cooperation, as reflected in the Indonesia-China joint statement in November 2022²⁰ and the Philippines-China joint statement²¹ during President Marcos Jr.'s visit to China in January 2023. The ambivalent and non-committal attitude by these major ASEAN member states has been extrapolated to the ASEAN level, as reflected in the chairman's statement of the 2022 ASEAN-China summit which "took note of the GSI proposed by China... and looked forward to further details of the GSI".²²

Except for Vietnam, other mainland Southeast Asian countries appear to be more supportive of the GSI. The joint statement during Prime Minister Hun Sen's visit to China in early February 2023 says that "Cambodia supports China's proposal of GSI, and stands ready to work with China on global security governance towards common, comprehensive, cooperative and sustainable security." According to Chinese sources, Thailand and Myanmar respectively expressed support for the GSI and GDI at the meeting between Xi and Thailand's Prime Minister Prayut Chan-o-cha in November 2022; and at a working-level meeting with Myanmar's ambassador to China in January 2023. In an interview with *Global Times* in September 2022, the Lao ambassador to China also stated that her government attaches importance to and welcomes the GSI, alongside the BRI and GDI, because they "embrace the expectations of the countries to promote peace, development and win-win cooperation". It is argued that Southeast Asian countries that do not have territorial and maritime disputes with China and that lean towards China strategically tend to hold more favourable views about the GSI.

The GSI as a Public Good: Rhetoric and Reality

Southeast Asian countries generally subscribe to the GSI principles, especially the pursuit of comprehensive and cooperative security, respect of national sovereignty and territorial integrity, sanctity of the UN Charter, peaceful settlement of disputes, and security in both traditional and non-traditional domains. The GSI concept paper's affirmation of support for ASEAN-centred regional security architecture and adherence to the ASEAN way of consensus-building also sounds assuring. What then explains Southeast Asians' hesitance to embrace the GSI wholesale?





The devil is in the practice because there is a yawning gap between China's high-sounding moralistic posturing and the manifested reality of its nationalistic foreign policy. It boils down to the question of how China would interpret and apply these principles in specific security situations where its interests collide with those of its neighbouring countries. Although the principle of sovereign equality is pre-requisite to friendly inter-state relations and in accordance with the UN Charter,²⁶ China's policy and behaviour in the South China Sea disputes indicate the "winner takes all" approach. China's preaching about these principles falls flat given its excessive claims that violate the 1982 UN Convention on the Law of the Sea and its constant encroachments, intimidations and harassments against other claimant states. For all the Chinese talk about making the South China Sea "a sea of peace, friendship and cooperation", Southeast Asians' top two concerns in these waters are (i) China's militarisation and assertive actions and (ii) China's encroachments in the maritime zones of other littoral states.²⁷ Likewise, China's support for the purposes and principles of the UN Charter does not square with its decision not to criticise Russia's invasion of Ukraine and instead lend propaganda support for Moscow's justification for waging its war?²⁸

Southeast Asian reservations about the GSI are also rooted in their growing anxiety about the US-China rivalry. The fear that the GSI will increase US-China tensions and intensify pressure on regional states to take sides is the biggest reason for their doubts about the GSI, according to the SSEA survey 2023.²⁹ Of particular concern is the 'indivisible security' concept which serves as China's new normative device to discourage Southeast Asian countries from closer security ties or alliances with Washington. Beijing can be expected to fully exploit this concept in order to emphasise its sense of insecurity over the strategic autonomy of its neighbouring states to choose their own security arrangements.

In practice, the point that "security is indivisible" is so nebulous and subjective that it is of little help in addressing the deepening mistrust and security dilemma in the region. For example, although China criticises the US military presence and alliance/coalition building with its Asian partners as hurting Chinese national security, China's own military build-up and power projection have been alarming to the South China Sea littoral states as well. The annual SSEA survey among foreign policy-security establishments in Southeast Asia consistently ranks China as the most distrusted major power (although the degrees of distrust may vary across regional countries). This distrust is rooted in their fear of losing sovereignty, territorial integrity and strategic autonomy in making their own foreign policy choices in the face of a strong and assertive China (Table 2). It is doubtful that the moral high ground that China claims in the GSI would help alleviate these concerns.





Table 2: Why Do You Distrust China and What Can China Do to Improve Ties? (State of Southeast Asia survey 2020-2023)

	2020	2021	2022	2023		
Why do you distrust China? (top 2 responses)						
China's economic and military power could be used to	53.5%	54.5%	49.6%	41.4%		
threaten my country's interests and sovereignty						
I do not consider China a reliable power	19.1%	24%	23%	26.6%		
What can China do to improve relations with your country? (top 2 responses)						
China should resolve all territorial and maritime disputes	74.1%	65.9%	64.6%	59.8%		
peacefully in accordance with international law.						
China should respect my country's sovereignty and not		68.9%	77.3%	54.2%		
constrain my country's foreign policy choices.						

Where Can the GSI Gain Traction?

Since the GSI adopts an encompassing definition of security, it stands a good chance to gain traction in non-military and non-traditional areas. Given the proximity and expanding connectivity between China and the region, law enforcement cooperation to address transnational crimes is a major area where China's capacity and resources can be brought to bear. Apart from cooperation at the bilateral and ASEAN levels, one noteworthy minilateral arrangement in this respect is the Mekong river joint patrol by China, Thailand, Laos and Myanmar, with 125 joint patrols being carried out thus far since its start in 2011.³⁰ While such cooperation is mutually beneficial and necessary for practical reasons, it may have long-term strategic implications in enabling the extraterritorial reach of China's law enforcement in some mainland Southeast Asian states.³¹

There is also a growing nexus between the need to ensure political/public security in those countries that have weak state capacity and their policing cooperation with China in the name of strengthening local law enforcement capabilities and protecting China's overseas interests. The China-Solomon Islands security agreement stands as a clear example. Elements of this nexus are emerging in some mainland Southeast Asian states. At a meeting with his Cambodia counterpart in 2021, Chinese Minister of Public Security Zhao Kezhi called for "enhanced cooperation in preventing political security risks, implementing drug control and strengthening law enforcement capabilities to promote the building of a community with a shared future between the two countries."32 In Myanmar, following the coup in 2021, the junta regime has sought China's assistance to step up its policing of internet use, including to obtain information on political dissidents and protestors.³³ In Laos, where China is the largest foreign investor with multiple special economic zones and the recently launched Vientiane-Kunming railway, both countries have agreed to strengthen security cooperation for major Belt and Road projects, safeguard national security and address transnational crimes, including through China's equipment transfer and personnel training.³⁴ Seen from this angle, the GSI could effectively serve as a purveyor of China's state-centred and all-encompassing approach to security and "market globally the instruments of China's security state". 35





Another area where the GSI will draw international applause is its affirmation that "a nuclear war cannot be won and must never be fought". While this is a longstanding policy of China, this affirmation holds a significant meaning at this juncture as President Putin of Russia – China's "no-limits" partner – has been using nuclear blackmail in his war against Ukraine. In this respect, China can also take the moral high ground as it is the only nuclear weapon state that agrees to sign on to the Southeast Asian Nuclear-Weapon-Free-Zone (SEANWFZ) Treaty without any reservation.

Last but not least, the GSI has been rolled out in conjunction with the GDI, reflecting the integration of security and development in China's global outreach that sees "development as the basis for security, and security as the condition for development".³⁷ China has already made its mark in terms of supporting Southeast Asian countries in pandemic response, vaccine support and economic development, and has leveraged its positive impact in these fields to further its geopolitical goals in the region. It is in these non-traditional, non-military areas that China is better positioned as a leader and provider of regional public goods.

CONCLUSION

There are some paradoxes that China – in its push to become a provider of regional security – should take notice of. First, China has become "more militarily capable than ever", according to the latest Asia Power Index 2023 report.³⁸ Yet, few Southeast Asians in the foreign policysecurity establishment think that China's military is an asset for global peace and security, as found in the SSEA annual survey.³⁹ Military cooperation also ranks as the lowest option in foreign policy preferences towards China, according to a recent public opinion survey in Indo-Pacific states, including Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand and Vietnam. 40 Second, while Southeast Asian countries would, in principle, agree with China that development guarantees security, their explicit support for the GDI and caution towards the GSI indicates the dichotomy between their appreciation of China's importance as an economic partner and their reservation about China's role as a security provider. As noted by Evelyn Goh, China's hegemonic bargain towards the region may have gained significant headway in the economic domain, but in the security domain, China still needs "to demonstrate credible self-restraint for reassurance". 41 To persuade regional states that it is a net contributor to regional security and stability, China should exert more efforts to match its words with its deeds.

ENDNOTES

¹ The National Committee of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference, "President Xi's keynote speech at opening ceremony of BFA annual conference 2022", 21 April 2022, http://en.cppcc.gov.cn/2022-04/21/c 745508.htm.

² Ministry of Foreign Affairs of China, "The Global Security Initiative Concept Paper", 21 February 2023, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjbxw/202302/t20230221_11028348.html.

³ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of China, "New Asian Security Concept For New Progress in Security Cooperation", 21 May 2014,





https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjdt_665385/zyjh_665391/201405/t20140527_678163.html#:~:text=Every%20country%20has%20the%20equal,and%20interests%20of%20other%20countries.

- ⁴ Charter of Paris for New Europe, 1990, https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/0/6/39516.pdf.
- ⁵ Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development, 4 February 2022, http://en.kremlin.ru/supplement/5770.
- ⁶ Remarks by Sheen Chestnut Greitens at the CSIS's workshop on Xi's New Global Security Initiative featuring Manoj Kewalramani, Sheena Chestnut Greitens, M. Taylor Fravel, and Jude Blanchette, 14 July 2022, https://www.csis.org/events/xis-new-global-security-initiative.
- ⁷ For an in-depth conversation on this topic, see CSIS's workshop on Xi's New Global Security Initiative, op. cit., and also Carla Freeman and Alex Stephenson, "Xi Kicks Off Campaign for a Chinese Vision of Global Security", *United States Institute of Peace*, 5 October 2022, https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/10/xi-kicks-campaign-chinese-vision-global-security.
- ⁸ Wang Yi, "Strengthen Solidarity and Cooperation, Improve Global Governance", Video Address by Wang Yi at the Opening of the China-Russia High-level Think Tank Forum, 1 June 2022, English translation made available by CSIS' Interpret China project at
- $\frac{https://interpret.csis.org/translations/strengthen-solidarity-and-cooperation-improve-global-governance-video-address-by-wang-yi-at-the-opening-of-the-china-russia-high-level-think-tank-forum/. \\$
- ⁹ President Xi's keynote speech at opening ceremony of BFA annual conference 2022, op. cit.

 ¹⁰ Yuan Peng, "Fundamental Principles Maintaining and Shaping National Security in the New Era—Studying the Outline of the Comprehensive National Security Concept", *People's Daily*, 26 April 2022, translated by David Ownby, https://www.readingthechinadream.com/yuan-peng-on-comprehensive-national-security.html.
- ¹¹ Helena Legarda, "China's new international paradigm: security first", *MERICS*, 15 June 2021, https://merics.org/en/report/comprehensive-national-security-unleashed-how-xis-approach-shapes-chinas-policies-home-and.
- ¹² The leaked draft agreement can be accessed at https://twitter.com/Anne_MarieBrady/status/1506993807421853702.
- ¹³ Sharon Seah et al., The State of Southeast Asia: 2023 Survey Report (Singapore: ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, 2023), https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2025/07/The-State-of-SEA-2023-Final-Digital-V4-09-Feb-2023.pdf.
- ¹⁴ The political turmoil in Myanmar following the February 2021 coup d'état has driven strong anti-China and pro-US sentiments among the Myanmar people, which heavily influenced the choice of the US over China by most Myanmar respondents to many questions in the survey.
- ¹⁵ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of China, "President Xi Jinping Meets with Singaporean Prime Minister Lee Hsien Loong", 18 November 2022,
- https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx_662805/202211/t20221118_10977304.html.
- ¹⁶ Prime Ministers' Office of Singapore, Speech by PM Lee Hsien Loong at Nikkei's 27th International Conference on the Future of Asia, in Tokyo, Japan, 26 May 2022, https://www.pmo.gov.sg/Newsroom/PM-Lee-Hsien-Loong-at-the-27th-International-Conference-on-the-Future-of-Asia.
- The Chinese read-out: Ministry of Foreign Affairs of China, "Wang Yi Holds Talks with Malaysian Foreign Minister Saifuddin", 13 July 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa eng/zxxx 662805/202207/t20220713 10719309.html; The Malaysian read-out: Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Malaysia, "The Official Visit of the State Councilor and Minister of Foreign Affairs, His Excellency Wang Yi, to Malaysia, 11-12 July 2022,



https://www.kln.gov.my/web/guest/-/the-official-visit-of-the-state-councilor-and-minister-of-foreignaffairs-of-the-people-s-republic-of-china-his-excellency-wang-vi-to-malaysia-11-12-j.

- ¹⁸ Portal of the Government of Vietnam, "Vietnam, China issue joint statement", 2 November 2022, https://en.baochinhphu.vn/viet-nam-china-issue-joint-statement-11122110208592351.htm.
- ¹⁹ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Indonesia, Joint Press Statement on the Bilateral Meeting between President of the People's Republic of China and President of the Republic of Indonesia, 26 July 2022, https://kemlu.go.id/portal/en/read/3844/siaran pers/joint-press-statement-on-the-bilateral-meetingbetween-president-of-the-peoples-republic-of-china-and-president-of-the-republic-of-indonesia.
- ²⁰ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of China, Joint Statement between the People's Republic of China and the Republic of Indonesia, 17 November 2022,

https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa eng/wjdt 665385/2649 665393/202211/t20221117 10976784.html.

²¹ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of China, Joint Statement between the People's Republic of China and the Republic of the Philippines, 5 January 2023,

https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa eng/zxxx 662805/202301/t20230105 11001064.html.

- ²² Chairman's Statement of the 25th ASEAN-China Summit, Phnom Penh, Cambodia, 1 November 2022, https://asean.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/2.-Final-CS-25th-ASEAN-China-Summit-1.pdf.
- ²³ The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, Joint Statement between the People's Republic of China and the Kingdom of Cambodia on Building a China-Cambodia Community with a Shared Future in the New Era, 13 February 2023, http://english.scio.gov.cn/topnews/2023-02/13/content 85102645.htm.
- ²⁴ See "Xi, Prayut agree on building more stable, prosperous and sustainable China-Thailand community with a shared future", Xinhuanet, 19 November 2022, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2022-11/19/content 4926521.htm; and Ministry of Foreign Affairs of China, "Director-General of the Department of Asian Affairs of the Foreign Ministry Liu Jinsong Meets with Myanmar Ambassador to China Tin Maung Swe", 10 January 2023,
- https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjbxw/202301/t20230111_11005532.html. ²⁵ Zhang Weilan, "Vision, wisdom of the CPC sheds light on Laos' development; bilateral friendship

is at its prime: Lao ambassador", Global Times, 28 September 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202209/1276362.shtml.

- ²⁶ This principle is enshrined in the 1970 Declaration on Principles of International Law Concerning Friendly Relations and Co-operation among States in Accordance with the Charter of the United Nations, adopted by the UNGA on 24 October 1970, https://cil.nus.edu.sg/wpcontent/uploads/formidable/18/1970-Declaration-on-Principles-of-International-Law-Concerning-Friendly-Relations.pdf.
- ²⁷ Sharon Seah et al., The State of Southeast Asia: 2021 (Singapore: ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, 2021), https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/The-State-of-SEA-2021-v2.pdf.
- ²⁸ Paul Mozur, Steven Lee Myers and John Liu, "China's Echoes of Russia's Alternate Reality Intensify Around the World", The New York Times, 11 April 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/04/11/technology/china-russia-propaganda.html.

- ²⁹ Sharon Seah et al., The State of Southeast Asia: 2023 Survey Report, op. cit.
- ³⁰ "125th joint patrol of Mekong River concludes", *The Star*, 18 Jan 2023, https://www.thestar.com.my/aseanplus/aseanplus-news/2023/01/18/125th-joint-patrol-of-mekongriver-concludes.
- ³¹ Martin Purbrick, "Future Global Policeman? The Growing Extraterritorial Reach of PRC Law Enforcement", China Brief, Volume 2, Issue: 9, 13 May 2022, https://jamestown.org/program/futureglobal-policeman-the-growing-extraterritorial-reach-of-prc-law-enforcement/.
- 32 "China, Cambodia to enhance law enforcement cooperation", Xinhua, 30 September 2021, http://www.lmcchina.org/eng/2021-09/30/content 41690814.html.





³³ Bertin Lintner, "Myanmar Junta Turns to China for Help Policing Internet Use", *Th Irrawaddy*, 22 February 2022, https://www.irrawaddy.com/opinion/guest-column/myanmar-junta-turns-to-china-for-help-policing-internet-use.html.

ISEAS Perspective is	ISEAS - Yusof Ishak	Editorial Chairman: Choi Shing	
published electronically by:	Institute accepts no	Kwok	
ISEAS - Yusof Ishak	responsibility for facts		
Institute	presented and views	Editorial Advisor: Tan Chin	
	expressed.	Tiong	
30 Heng Mui Keng Terrace			
Singapore 119614	Responsibility rests	Editorial Committee: Terence	
Main Tel: (65) 6778 0955	exclusively with the	Chong, Cassey Lee, Norshahril	
Main Fax: (65) 6778 1735	individual author or authors.	Saat, and Hoang Thi Ha	
	No part of this publication		
Get Involved with ISEAS.	may be reproduced in any	Managing Editor: Ooi Kee Beng	
Please click here:	form without permission.		
https://www.iseas.edu.sg/sup		Editors: William Choong, Lee	
port/get-involved-with-iseas/	© Copyright is held by the	Poh Onn, Lee Sue-Ann, and Ng	
	author or authors of each	Kah Meng	
	article.		
		Comments are welcome and	
		may be sent to the author(s).	

³⁴ https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1204522.shtml; http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-08/06/c 138288334.htm

³⁵ Carla Freeman and Alex Stephenson, op. cit.

³⁶ The Global Security Initiative Concept Paper, op. cit.

³⁷ Helena Legarda, op. cit.

³⁸ Susannah Patton, Jack Sato and Hervé Lemahieu, Asia Power Index: 2023 Key Findings Report, 2023, *Lowy Institute*, 2023, https://power.lowyinstitute.org/report/.

³⁹ The State of Southeast Asia survey reports from 2019 to 2023 can be accessed at https://www.iseas.edu.sg/category/articles-commentaries/state-of-southeast-asia-survey/.

⁴⁰ Richard Q. Turcsányi, Kristina Kironská, Alfred Gerstl, Klára Dubravčíková, James Iocovozzi, Peter Gries, Andrew Chubb and Matej Šimalčík, *Public opinion in the Indo-Pacific: Divided on China, cheering for US & EU*, CEIAS, November 2022. ISBN: 978-80-8239-010-3, https://ceias.eu/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/Draft-2 FINAL.pdf.

⁴¹ Evelyn Goh, Contesting Hegemonic Order: China in East Asia, *Security Studies*, 2019, DOI: 10.1080/09636412.2019.1604989.